
 
 

   

  

 
 
 
 
DISTRICT OF HUDSON’S HOPE 
AGENDA 
Council Chambers 
Monday March 12th, 2018 at 6:00 PM 
 

1. Call to Order: 
 

2. Delegations: 

 D1 Canadian Association of Petroleum Producers: update on 
the state of the Canadian oil and natural gas industry 
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3. Notice of New Business: 
Mayor’s List 
Councillors Additions 
CAO’s Additions 
 

4. Adoption of Agenda by Consensus: 
 

5. Declaration of Conflict of Interest: 

  

6. Adoption of Minutes: 

 M1 February 26th 2018 Regular Council Meeting Page 5 

    

7. Business Arising From the Minutes:  

     

8. Staff Reports:   

 SR1 CAO Report and Update  Page 13 

 SR2 Appointment of election officials 2018  Page 15 

 SR3 District of Hudson’s Hope Tartan  Page 18 

 SR4 Williston lake Resort Subdivision Dedicated Road   Page 19 

 SR5 Recreation and Special Events Update  Page 32 

 SR6 Financial Assistance Grants  Page 49 

 SR6a Double H Saddle Club  Page 51 

9. Committee Meeting Reports: 

    

    

10. Bylaws:   
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11. Correspondence  

 C1 Site C Construction Schedule  Page 56 

 C2 Correspondence from the Township of 
Spallumcheen 

 Page 58 

 C3 Fort St. John Chamber of Commerce 
Luncheon 

 Page 59 

 C4 Letter from the Honourable Katrine Conroy 
and the Honourable Katrina Chen 

 Page 61 

 C5 Northern Healthy Communities Forum 2018  Page 63 

 C6 Site C Regional Community Liaison 
Committee - December 2017 Workforce 
Report 

 Page 64 

 C7 ALC Survey: Local Government Engagement  Page 67 

 C8 Notice from the National Energy Board  Page 68 

 C9 NCLGA Board Report  Page 73 

 C10 2018 Northeast British Columbia Community 
Coal & Energy Forum 

 Page 77 

 C11  Association of Vancouver Island – Asset Man.  Page 79 

 
12. 

 
Reports by Mayor & Council on Meetings and Liaison Responsibilities 

 CR1 Mayor’s Report to Council   Page 84 

      

 
13. 

 
Old Business: 

    

14. New Business:   

    

15. 
 

16. 
 

Public Inquiries: 
 
Adjournment: 
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Mayor’s Report to Council:                 March 12, 2018 

February 27:               Ministry of Transportation:  Rural Roads 

Reported before that Farrell Creek and Beryl Prairies Roads are among the top five roads 

identified as priorities for attention should there be money for roads in this area.  Business case 

will be based on all uses but need for oil/gas company access will provide the primary basis.   

Note: presently the most activity is in the South Peace in the Farmington area.  Up to 20 wellls 

per pad, all drilled, flared and completed at the same time.  Indications are that activity is moving 

north again.  The highest priced land sale in 2017 was on the Farrell Creek Road.   

Note:  Highway 29 realignment in the area where Farrell Creek Road meets Hwy 29 was 

identified by the Rural Roads Committee as a concern – cutting into the bank there could 

destabilize the Farrell Creek Hill.   

Note:  BC Hydro consultants submit the design but MOTI has to accept it.   

February 28:               Resource Forum:  Fort St John 

Sponsored by Resource coalition (Fort St John, Taylor & Tumbler Ridge):  “ Developing BC’s 

Energy Roadmap.” Held with the idea of going to Victoria to influence BC Energy Policy being 

developed this year.  Inez from OGC: Ministry takes the advice of the coalition very 

seriously>”      Messsage: LNG.  Electrify the gas fields.  (Speakers: David Keane, Stewart Muir, 

Lori Ackerman, Karen Ogen- 

March 1:                      MIRR:  Ministry of Indigenous Relations & Reconciliation: FSJ 

Follow-up to the Feb. 16 meeting.  Will be quarterly meetings with MIRR.  Govt appears 

committed to settlements with First Nations.  Concern from local stakeholders: actions are top-

down from Victoria and local concerns will be ignored.   

March 5:                      Fraser Basin Council: What’s Climate Got to Do With It?   FSJ 

Last year, we looked at participating in the Fraser Basin Council initiative on climate 

change.  We declined because there were so many other things we were trying to keep up 

with.  They needed five local governments to qualify for the federal funding.  Fort St John, 

Taylor, Dawson Creek, Chetwynd, Pouce Coupe and Northern Rockies participated.  They 

sponsored a public session the evening of March 5, which was what I attended.  Good 

attendance.  Presentation by Trevor Murdoch, climatologist specializing in modelling future 

climate at the community level.  Technical presentation but focussing more on the big picture but 

did mention that by the 2010’s, they expect 2 months fewer days below zero, and a 20% increase 

in growing degree days in the Peace, plus an increase in extremes in weather events.  He talked 

about the global bar of 2 degrees average increase would lead to questionable ability of the earth 

to sustain life as we know it.  Two degree warming has happened on the planet in the past but it 
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was spread out over many thousands of years.   The following day, there was to be a full day 

meeting with the participating communities talking about preparation and mitigation.   

There will be another opportunity to join this group for a next step.  Hudson’s Hope should 

consider it again when the opportunity arises.   

March 6:                      Research: UBC and Geo-Science BC  HH 

About 20-25 People.  Carlos presented his findings from the aerial data collection and showed a 

map of the areas where there are paleo-valleys, where the groundwater aquifers are expected to 

be.    Aaron presented their preliminary findings on the migration of methane in soil.  He pointed 

out that there are 24,251 energy wells in BC (all in the northeast).  144 or 0.6% are confirmed to 

be leaking; most have not been tested, so we don’t know if they are leaking or not.  Of the local 

domestic water wells that they tested last year, all were found to be within normal drinking water 

ranges. Results of those tests have been sent to the well owners.  

Over the next 3 years, Aaron’s group will be drilling 30 wells, (10 per year) throughout the 

Peace region.  Some will be drilled in the Hudson’s Hope area. 

March 8:                      Peace River Regional District: DC 

PRRD Budget:   

First & Second Reading was passed.  The amount of money collected by the PRRD from HH 

residents is negligible, and there was a small surplus in the account from last year.  

Presentation by Farmers’ Advocate Office (FA).   

The FA contract is up July 31.  

 Presently funded 50-50 by the PRRD and the province (MEMPR).   Question about whether it 

will continue and if so, how it should be funded.  FA Office favors full funding by the PRRD so 

there would be local control.  PRRD’s Agriculture Advisory Committee says it should be funded 

100% by the province, because the province derives the benefit of the industry.    

As industry moves this direction again, the FA office will be important for local land owners. 

Brad Spirling was given authority to negotiate a Community Engagement Agreement with BC 

Hydro for Area C.   

Background on Library Funding:  

Explanation of why PRRD does not have funding available for HH library.  Some libraries do 

get funding – mainly through being part of a “Benefitting Area.”  Chetwynd has a large 

benefitting area.  Fort St John gets funds through both Area C and B.  Referendums were held 
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and it passed in Area C, so funding is part of the PRRD assessment for that area.  In Area B, it 

was defeated but Karen supports the FSJ library, using her Peace River Agreement funds.   

In the South Peace, there is a sub-regional agreement which includes several services, including 

library service.  It was done through a referenducm in Areas D & E, which passed. 

Decision on Fire Dispatch Negotiations: 

When FSJ did not get the contract to supply 911 services, FSJ wanted to be “made whole.”  So 

Dawson Creek wanted the same, although they hadn’t bid on the contract.  Their ask was to be 

paid for 5 years.   

Solution which was passed on March 8 was  as follows: 

Dawson Creek:            kept whole for 1 year                         $249,878 

Fort St John:                  “        “          “                                  $231,466 

Fort St John:                (compensation for equipment)          $ 73,632  

Urban Reserves: 

Mayor Ackerman reported that FSJ is negotiating four urban reserves (Blueberry, Doig, Halfway 

& ?)   FSJ has done a lot of research and as a result, created an “Addition to Reserves” policy 

and passed a bylaw to deal with it.   She shared it with Board members and I have a copy of it for 

anyone interested. 

March 9:          Peace Williston Advisory Committee                        Saulteau Reserve 

This is not a Council committee but there was some information pertinent to HH council so I 

include it here:  

First meeting to be chaired by Janine North, Hydro Board.  

Hydro Board Update:  Four new Board members, including John Dunn, the engineer formerly 

working on Site C, Chris Sanderson, lawyer specializing in Public Utility Law, Robert 

Galaphen,former CEI & President of Newgold and Deborah________, former chief of Alert Bay 

First Nations. 

 

Board Priority: Risk to BC Hydro 

Chief Ken Cemeron and the Saulteau Council were all in attendance.  Each one commented on 

their desire to have more interaction and to work with neighboring communities.  They plan to 

visit each community.   
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Meeting started with a tour of Twin Sisters Nursery.  They are expanding their operation and 

they have a large acreage adjacent to their present operation to do that on.  

They are opening a 50 acre industrial park for joint ventures.  They are starting a development 

corporation through which  they expect to employ their own people and those from neighboring 

communities.  
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